
Kempsford  
(with Whelford,  Dunfield and Dudgrove) 

Parish Newsletter 

December 2019 & January 2020 

 



    

December    

Thurs 5th Village Hall Café  Kempsford Village Hall 12-2pm 

Sat 7th Christmas Soirée  Kempsford Church 6pm 

Sat 7th  MISHRA (Kate Griffin & band) Kempsford Village Hall Doors 6.45pm 

Thurs 12th Whelford Carol Service St. Anne's, Whelford and 

after at Whelford Village 

Hall 

7pm 

Sat 14th Christmas Family Café Kempsford Village Hall 12  -  3pm 

Mon 16th Carols at The George The George From 6pm 

Tues 17th Parish Council Meeting Kempsford Village Hall 7.45pm 

Fri 20th Film Night—’Fishermans Friend’  

Tickets £6 per adult 

Kempsford Village Hall Doors open 

6.30pm 

Tues 24th 

Xmas Eve 

Live Music Whelford Social Club  

    

January    

Thurs 9th Village Hall Café  Kempsford Village Hall 12-2pm 

Sat 11th Live Music Whelford Social Club  

Tues 21st Parish Council Meeting Kempsford Village Hall 7.45pm 

Sat 25th Live Music Whelford Social Club  

    

PARISH DIARY 

FEBRUARY 2020 NEWSLETTER 
Copy for the above Newsletter to Teresa Griffin by 

MONDAY 20TH JANUARY 2020 PLEASE 



KEMPSFORD PARISH COUNCIL 
Clerk: Teresa Griffin, Winterwood, Whelford, Fairford, Glos. GL7 4EB 

Tel: 01285 713691     Email: clerk@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 

www.kempsfordparishcouncil.net 

Parish Councillors Email Tel. 

Mr Tony Williams (Chair) tonywilliams@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810628 

Mr Jerry Stokes (Vice-chair) jerrystokes@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 07834 369645 

Mrs Christine Nugent  christinenugent@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810306 

Ms Alison Ward alisonward@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810273 

Mrs Sue Griffin suegriffin@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 712979 

Mr Mark Strange markstrange@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810635 

Mr Philip Nickson philnickson@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810466 

Parish Council and other  Meeting dates  

Tuesday 17th December 2019 Parish Council Meeting 7.45pm, Kempsford Village Hall 

Tuesday 21st January 2020 Parish Council Meeting 7.45pm, Kempsford Village Hall 

Parish Council News 

 

Overhanging foliage, trees and shrubs 

A polite reminder in the interest of safety and convenience to the general public, please 

can you cut back any overhanging trees, shrubs and vegetation from your property that 

causes an obstruction or nuisance to users of public footpaths. Thank you. 

 

Temporary footpath closures  

Users of the footpaths at Whelford Pools Nature Reserve and surrounding area will see 

that a Temporary Footpath Closure Order is in place until May 2020. The closure is re-

quired for works to reinstate the Court Brook back on it’s original course and stop-off the 

diverted route in to the Conservation Lake. Works are only expected to last 4 or 5 days 

and we hope that they will be complete within the next couple of weeks. It is standard 

practice with temporary closures for a period of 6 month to be granted. We have been as-

sured that any works requiring closure will be kept to a minimum. 

 



 



Badgers! 

Once again badgers are causing a problem with the roads within the Parish. 

They have returned to the Hannington Road and also Dudgrove Lane. Gloucestershire 

County Council has obtained the relevant licences from Natural England required to re-

move the badgers prior to repairing the roads. 

Dudgrove Lane road has begun to collapse over the last week and all steps are being put in 

place to repair the road. It is expected the works will be carried out week commencing 2nd 

December and hopefully the road can hold out until then as it is the only access for Dud-

grove residents. The photos below are of the damage at Dudgrove Lane. 

Any information on required road closures/repair dates will be posted on the Parish Council 

website when we receive them. 

 



Kempsford Village Hall Committee Members 

Hannah Dickens (Chair) * Tel: 07597 625284 Mark Britt (Vice-Chair) * Tel: 07771 506527 

Caroline Gooch (Treasurer) * Tel: 07826 939718  Pete Robinson (Fundraising) * Tel: 01285 810356 

Joy Cross (Secretary) * Tel: 01285 810439 Louise Jeffrey (Safeguarding) Tel: 01285 810875 

Kate Collins (Booking Sec.) * Tel: 01285 810478 Mark Strange (PC Rep) Tel: 01285 810635 

New members are always welcome! 

For Bookings, contact Kate Collins on 01285 810478 or  

email: villagehallbookings@kempsford.net 

* Denotes Trustee Member 

Kempsford Village Hall Regular Bookings 

 

 Mondays Tuesdays Wednesdays Thursdays Fridays 

AM 10:00-11:00 
Pilates 

Rona Bennett 
01865 
820754 

9.45 – 10.45 
Tai Chi 
Denise 

Nethercott 
d.nethercott@btin

ternet.com 

 12:00-14:00 
Café 

(monthly,  
2nd Thursday)  

 

PM 15:30-16.30 
Rainbows 

Caroline 
Gooch 

 

11.15 – 12.00 
Fit Steps 

Adriana Mattos 
acsmattos@gmail.

com 

07975 648194 

 12:00-14:00 
Post Office 
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18:00-19:00 
Zumba 
Donna 

07340 644154 

 19.00 – 20.00 
Pilates 

Rona Bennett 
07885 991673 

15:30 to 17:00 

Brownies 
Ms Philippa Griffin 

01285 810754 / 
0779 3562704 

 

 19:45-21:45 
Parish 
Council 
Meeting 

(monthly, 3rd 
Tuesday) 

20:00-21:30 
Village Hall 

Meeting 
(monthly, 2nd 
Wednesday)  

 

18:00-19:00 
Youth and 

Children’s Club 
Chris Saunders 
07918 732040 

 

18.30 for 
19.00 

Film Night 
(monthly, last 

Friday) 

 

See http://kempsford.net/villagehall/calendar.php for the up to date Events Calendar  

which will vary week by week. 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

KEMPSFORD VILLAGE HALL CAFÉ 
 

Due to the hall being used as a Polling Station  
the next café will be held on  

 

Thursday 5th December 12 – 2pm. 
 

Please join us for our Christmas Café  
and start your celebrations here! 

Come and try our Homemade Soups and Bread,  
Delicious Cakes and Mince Pies, 

Fresh Coffee and Speciality Teas. 
 

The following café will be on the 9th January 
 
 

 

Christmas Family Café 

Kempsford Village Hall 

Sat 14th December 

12  -  3pm 

We'll be serving jacket potatoes, 
sandwiches, homemade cakes, 
mince pies and mulled wine! 
 
There will be Christmas crafts, 
games and music for the children to 
enjoy too. 



 

Be on alert for bogus Council Tax phone calls and emails 

Cotswold District Council has issued a warning to residents to be aware of fraudulent council tax 

phone calls and emails after receiving several reports from residents. 

People are receiving cold calls and emails about council tax from individuals who are claiming to be 

council staff. In each instance the persons were told that their council tax direct debit had failed 

and that payment was required over the phone. 

Fortunately, the offenders did not succeed in obtaining correct bank details from residents and no 

money was stolen. 

Police Sgt Garrett Gloyn, from Cirencester Police, said: “We received reports that scam calls have 

shown the call as coming from the district council’s telephone number. This was not the case and 

the way the calls were made is being investigated.  

“We advise you not to engage with cold callers seeking your bank details even if you believe you 

know the number from which the call is being made.” 

Cotswold District Council has confirmed that any residents who miss a payment of their council 

tax would be written to and not telephoned. 

 

What do you need to do? 

Always question unsolicited requests for your personal or financial information. Just 

because someone knows your basic details (such as your name and contact details), it 

doesn't mean they are genuine. Instead, contact the company directly using trusted methods such 

as a known email address or phone number. 

 

Don’t be rushed or pressured into making a decision. Under no circumstances would a 

genuine bank or some other trusted organisation force you to make a financial transaction on the 

spot and they will never ask for your PIN. 

 

Report phishing attempts. If you receive a call, text or email of this nature and have not lost 

money, report this as a phishing attempt to Action Fraud  



 

CITIZENS ADVICE COTSWOLD DISTRICT 

FREE, CONFIDENTIAL, IMPARTIAL AND INDEPENDENT ADVICE 

 

Make A Difference with Citizens Advice Cotswold District 

By Becoming a Volunteer Receptionist 

Local charity, Citizens Advice Stroud & Cotswold Districts is calling for new 

recruits to join its reception team in Cirencester to help make a difference 

in their local community.   

Come and be part of a great team, committed to helping people.  

You will be the first point of contact for people who need help, whether 

in person at the office, or on the phone. You will need to have good 

interpersonal skills, be empathetic and organised. There is some 

computer work, but full training on all aspects of the role will be given. 

If this sounds like something you would be good at and you can spare 

around 5 hours a week, why not come & have a chat with us, meet the 

team & see how we work.  

Please contact Mandy, the Office Manager by email  mandy.lafford@ca-

scd.org.uk for further information 

Looking forward to working with you 

 



ST MARY’S KEMPSFORD WITH ST ANNE’S WHELFORD 
Contact details for the parish 

Rev Nick Scott - revnickscott@gmail.com till 31st December 
Rev Canon John Swanton - 01285 851309; john@swanton.plus.com 

Lay Preacher – Rob Mitchell 01285 712821 
Church wardens: Elizabeth Emberson  dizzylizzie@sky.com 

Keith Howlett - 01285  712268         keith.howlett1@btopenworld.com 
 

Dear Friends, 

The season of Advent is upon us, the many signs of Christmas are here. Lights 

and decorations have gone up in shops, adverts on the television are all about 

party food, turkey and toys. In the Church, Advent is a season of reflection, 

where we prepare for the great festival by simplicity. We have no flowers in 

church, we don’t sing our typical hymn of Gloria. It can be hard to maintain 

when the rest of the world seems to be already in the swing of Christmas, but it 

is a good thing to do. It makes the arrival of Christmas so much more of a joy.  

And Christmas is meant to be a joy. I am so saddened when I hear people 

complain of excess at Christmas. It is a thing we can control ourselves, so 

surely if you feel there is too much of a thing, then don’t do it! Complaining 

about turkey seems to be a thing I hear a lot about too. Many people complain 

it’s always too dry. I don’t think I shall ever be mistaken for Nigella Lawson, but 

I find with stuffing, basting and the right cooking routine ours is always nice 

and moist, and it’s not obligatory to cook one anyway, so cook something you 

like.  

I was infamous when teaching for debunking all the Nativity myths. Now 

however much one wants to interpret the historical accuracy of the Bible, if 

something is not there, then it is very hard to argue otherwise. One TA I 

worked with in particular was upset by my pointing out there is no donkey in 

the Bible story. I don’t mind the use of one in Nativity sets, there is quite a 

difference between being an RE teacher and a parish priest, but I do 

recommend you read the Bible accounts (there are only two) of the birth of 

Jesus. It certainly challenges a lot of Christmas card images! 

Whether it’s with lights or paper chains, turkey or beef, donkey or dragon 

(some Nativity sets are more bold than others!) I hope you have a very 

wonderful Christmas, and that the New Year brings you health and happiness.  

God bless,  Nick 



CHURCH SERVICES IN December 

Sunday 1
st
  

      8.30 am           Holy Communion            Whelford                   

 9.30 am Holy Communion Kempsford  

 9:30 am Morning Worship Castle Eaton  

Sunday 8
th

   

 9.30 am  Morning Worship  Kempsford  

 9.30 am Holy Communion Castle Eaton  

Sunday 15
th

  

 9.30 am Holy Communion Whelford  

 9.30 am Morning Worship Castle Eaton              

      4.00 pm           Family Service                 Kempsford       

          

Sunday  22
nd

  

      6.00 pm          Candlelit Carols                Castle Eaton 

      6.00 pm          Carol Service                    Kempsford 

 

Tuesday 24
th

 Christmas Eve 

    4.00 pm          Crib Service Castle Eaton       

    2-4 pm           Craft and Crib Service        Kempsford 

 

Wednesday 25
th

 Christmas Day  

9.00 am             Holy Communion          Whelford 

10.00 am             Holy Communion           Kempsford 

 

Sunday 29
th

  

9.30 am            Holy Communion at Kempsford with Castle Eaton    

                         and Whelford 

 



CHURCH SERVICES IN January 

Sunday January 5
th 

      8.30 am           Holy Communion            Whelford                   

 9.30 am Holy Communion Kempsford  

 9:30 am Morning Worship Castle Eaton 

 

Sunday January 12
th

  

 9.30 am  Morning Worship  Kempsford  

 9.30 am Holy Communion Castle Eaton 

 

Sunday January 19
th

  

 9.30 am Holy Communion Whelford  

 9.30 am Morning Worship Castle Eaton              

      4.00 pm           Family Service                 Kempsford                

 

Sunday January 26
th

  

 

      9:30 am          Morning Worship            Castle Eaton             

      9.30 am          Holy Communion             Kempsford     

   

We also hold Morning Prayer in Kempsford church at 9.30 am every 

Wednesday(but not on Christmas Day or New Year’s Day) 

 



Many thanks to everybody from the Tudor family for the 

charitable donations following the funeral of my husband, 

Bill. In total we have sent £466 to the 2 chosen charities. 

Profuse thanks to all for so many kind cards and messages. 

ROYAL BRITISH LEGION POPPY APPEAL 2019 
 

Many, many thanks to the House to House Collectors and the people of 
Castle Eaton, Dudgrove, Dunfield, Kempsford, Whelford, the Parish 
Council, Kempsford Primary School staff and pupils, St Mary’s Churches 
at Castle Eaton and Kempsford, The RAF Charitable Trust (RAFCTE) 
Fairford, the George and the Red Lion Pubs and the Shell Garage on 
London Road.  Through your extremely generous support we raised a 
record collection of £2042.45 for the Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal 
2019.  
 
I know that these funds will be put to good use in support of our 
Service/ex-Service personnel and their dependents when they 
encounter hard times or when they are confronted with problems that 
they are not able to resolve on their own. 
 
Thank you so much for your tremendous support.  
 
 
Alvin M Hill 
Squadron Leader (Ret’d) 
Local Poppy Appeal Organiser 
 
(01285 810035) 
amjhill@btinternet.com 
 



Christmas Soirée  

Saturday 7th December  

6pm in Kempsford Church 

Start the Christmas season off with an evening of musical 

entertainment provided by local children of all ages.  

No admission fee. Everyone welcome. 

Sharon Elliott 

 
 

  

Fairford & District Choral Society’s Christmas concert will take 

place in St Mary’s Church, Fairford on Saturday 7th December 2019 at 7.30 

p.m.   The choir will sing Poulenc’s Gloria, Vaughan Williams’ Fantasia on 

Christmas Carols and an assortment of advent and Christmas carols.   The con-

ductor will be Jessi Pywell, and the concert will be accompanied on the organ 

by Sam Bayliss and Evie Perfect Cello; the soloists will be Jack Bowtell 

(baritone) and Lucy Mellors (soprano).  Tickets will be on sale in November 

from Fairford Opticians. 

 
 

  

Lechlade History Society 
 

Monday January 20th 2020 - Lechlade Memorial Hall 
7pm for 7.30pm 

 
A History of Fairford - from wills, deeds and other ancient documents 

 
by Chris Hobson 

 



Whelford Village Hall 
 

FREE fast broadband available to all Hirers 

For bookings, contact Sue Griffin on  

01285 712979 or  

email—374croft@gmail.com  

 

 

 
 

  

Whelford Social Club 
A small, friendly club, welcomes new members and guests 

What’s on - 

Christmas Eve —Live Music 

Saturday 11th January—Live Music 

Saturday 25th January—Live Music 

Plus regular Bingo on Wednesdays and Sundays 

Opening Hours: 

Wed, Fri & Sat: 8pm—12am, Sun 12pm—6pm & 8pm—11pm 

Whelford Carol Service 

 

Thursday 12th December 

At St. Anne’s, Whelford 

7pm 

 

Followed by refreshments at Whelford Village Hall 

Everyone welcome 



RAF Fairford Tanoy System 
 

The Giant Voice is a mass alert notification system, able to send a message across the base to 
all personnel in the case of an emergency and tests have previously been carried out 
monthly. 
 
The system has recently been upgraded, and will now be tested on a weekly basis, taking 
place at 1200 noon every Wednesday. The test will start and end with the words “exercise, 
exercise, this is a test of the giant voice system”, with a solid tone between. The whole test 
will take around 30 seconds. 
 
The test is unlikely to be heard in your towns and villages, unless the prevailing wind sends 
the noise in your direction! I just wanted to assure you that, if you hear anything on a 
Wednesday at noon, then this is nothing to be alarmed about.  
 
If you have any queries, please contact - 
 
Jenny Collyer 
Community Relations Adviser - RAF Fairford / RAF Welford 
DSN: 247 4965 
Tel: 01285 714965 
Mob: 07764 166079 
Email: jennifer.collyer.2.gb@us.af.mil 
 

Lechlade and District Lions 
Christmas Float 

 
 
Father Christmas and his float, accompanied by the 
Lechlade and District Lions will be in Lechlade and 
Kempsford between the hours of 6:00pm and 8:00pm 
on the following dates:- 
 
Monday Dec 9th   Perrinsfield, Swansfield, Roman Way and Briary Road. 
Tuesday Dec 10th   The Wern, Moorgate, Lodersfield, Sherbourne Park 
Wednesday Dec 11th Gassons, Hambridge Lane, The Cursus, Kingsmead. 
Thursday Dec 12th St. Lawrence Road,, Abbots Walk, Chancel Way, Katherine’s 

Walk and Old Railway Close. 
Tuesday Dec 17th   Kempsford. 
Saturday Dec 21st  Market Square, Lechlade 10:00am to 12:00 noon 
 

 



FRIENDS OF FAIRFORD & LECHLADE  

COMMUNITIES 
(Reg. Charity No: 1180059) 

YOUR LOCAL CHARITY  
Serving Fairford, Lechlade and the surrounding villages. 

(Formerly League of Friends of Fairford Hospital) 

 

News and Information from your Community Friends 
 

DATE FOR YOUR DIARY 
Curry Night – Tuesday 25th February 2020 
At Khushi’s in Lechlade - further details to follow in the New Year. 

    ---------------------------------------------------- 

The Craft and Gift Fair held on Sunday 3
rd

 of November at Quenington, in aid of The Edna Dawes 

Lunch Club, raised close to £400.   An excellent amount.   The Fair was well attended and there was a 

wonderful array of stalls.   Community Friends, and in particular the Lunch Club, are indebted to Jan 

Sallis for all her hard work in organising the Fair and our thanks to all who participated.   

      

100 CLUB  

Subscriptions are now due for 2020. 
If you are already a member and pay annually by cheque, then please send this for £12 to Jeff Dawson, 

Glen Lea, High Street, Meysey Hampton GL7 5JW. 

 

If you are not yet a member and wish to join then please see our website (www.friendsoffairford.org.uk) 

or contact Christine Barker on: 07767 408409 or email fairford.lof@hotmail.co.uk for further details. 

 
Half of all the money raised each year is distributed in cash prizes and the other half is 

added to our charitable funds. 

 
A very big thank you to all our volunteers who have worked tirelessly through the year for us.  Their 

work is invaluable and enables us to provide health and social care to many in the community.  

We wish you all a Merry Christmas and a prosperous New Year. 

 

Do you want to help your local community? 
 

Everything Friends of Fairford & Lechlade Communities does is for our local community but it can only 

be done if we have the funds and the volunteers to help us!  We do need more volunteers to help with our 

Patient Transport Scheme, collection and with running the Edna Dawes Lunch Club.  If you would like to 

get involved please contact Christine Barker on 07767 408409 or email fairford.lof@hotmail.co.uk  

 

Please contact Christine if you would like further information or look at our website 

www.friendsoffairford.org.uk 

 

Your continued support is very much appreciated  

 

Graham Hewitt, Chairman 

Friends of Fairford & Lechlade Communities 

(Reg. Charity No: 1180059) 
www.friendsoffairford.org.uk 

 

 







Church Wardens Elizabeth Emberson Email:dizzylizzy@sky.com  

 Keith Howlett  01285 712268 

Church Choir Mrs Cathy Stanford  713033 

Church Bells Iris Lewis  810770 

Kempsford School Mr Richard Mendum (Head Teacher) 810367 

Chairman of School Governors Darren Jeffrey chair@kempsford.gloucs.sch.uk 810875 

Farmors School Mr Matthew Evans (Head)  712302 

Kempsford Village Hall  Bookings                                        Kate Collins villagehallbookings@kempsford.net  810478 

Whelford Village Hall & bookings Sue Griffin 374croft@gmail.com 712979 

Kempsford Angling Club Mr J Hussey  810446 

Dance Classes at Kempsford V.Hall Ms Gillian Shearing  01793 875934 

Kempsford Brownies Philippa Griffin https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/  

Cricket Anthony Axel-Berg  07766222951 

Royal British Legion Mr A Hill  810035 

Soldiers, Sailors & Airman’s Acc.(SSAFA) Mr & Mrs A Hill  810035 

Scottish & Southern Electricity   0800 072 7282 

Thames Water   0800 316 9800 

Non-emergency Police Contact   101 

NHS 111 Service  (when less urgent than 999) 111 

Environment Agency Floodline—0845 9881188 General Enquiries - 03708 506 506 

Bulk Refuse (phone to book)  01285 623000 

Highway Matters & Street Light Faults  highways@gloucestershire.gov.uk 08000 514 514 

Kempsford Hand Bell Team (Beaubells) Iris Lewis  01285 810770 

Fairford Sports Centre   713786 

Cotswold District Councillors Steve Trotter 

Stephen Andrews 

Steve.trotter@cotswold.gov.uk 

Stephen.andrews@cotswold.gov.uk 

07710 405323 

01285 810663 

Cotswold District Council   623000 

Gloucestershire County Council   01452 425000 

  Out of hours Social Care issues only 01452 614194 

Gloucestershire County Councillor Mr Raymond Theodoulou raymond.theodoulou@gloucestershire .gov.uk 

01285 752000 

Constituency MP Sir Geoffrey Clifton Brown cliftonbrowng@parliament.uk 01242 514551 

Parish Council Clerk 

(see Parish Council page for Councillors) 

Mrs Teresa Griffin teresagriffin@kempsfordparish 

Council.net 

0781 8626158 

Newsletter items Mrs Teresa Griffin As above 0781 8626158 

Kempsford Website  www.kempsford.net  

Kempsford Parish Council Website  www.kempsfordparishcouncil.net  

Village Organisations & Useful Contacts 

 

Kempsford 

‘Kempsford Village’ 
‘Kempsford Mums & Dads’ 

mailto:Stephen.andrews@cotswold.gov.uk

